
RESEARCH PROFESSOR TITLE 
Feedback from Academic Leadership 

 
 
President Elect Elizabeth Garrett 
 
Thanks for discussing with me the important issue of research professor titles, including learning 
more about my experience with this important faculty role at USC. Frankly, I was surprised and 
somewhat concerned to learn that Cornell lacks such titles. As you likely know, the research 
professor titles are in nearly universal use nationally at schools of our caliber, and they have been 
invaluable at USC in the strategic recruitment and retention of faculty. I do not think in today’s 
extraordinarily competitive academic market Cornell can afford to forgo any useful strategy that 
is consistent with our deeply held academic values, and I am therefore pleased to hear that a 
faculty committee is considering their adoption. 
 
From my perspective as a former provost at a research-intensive university that actively sought 
to bring the best faculty to our campuses, I found that research professor titles served several 
important functions. Obviously, the prime purpose is to allow the university to recruit a group of 
outstanding researchers who for various reasons are not appropriate for tenure track lines. These 
are highly accomplished individuals who operate mainly in the funded research domain and 
whose efforts there supplement, but do not displace, the work of tenured faculty. In addition, I 
sometimes found that talented researchers preferred the research professor track because of the 
ability to concentrate on research. You mentioned that Cornell currently has several “scientist” 
titles that designate this group, but frankly I can’t imagine that description being particularly 
attractive in the modern recruiting context when the research professor titles are in such 
widespread use in Research I universities. The lack of research professor titles puts Cornell at a 
competitive disadvantage, in my view. I note that in my meetings over the last few months with 
faculty at Cornell, I have heard similar views from professors in the life and natural sciences, 
who have told me that they need the ability to deploy the research professor titles in some 
recruitments and retentions. 
 
We have also found the research professor titles, along with our other non-tenure track 
professorial titles, to be important tools in the dual career context. A substantial percentage of the 
track faculty we now hire have partners who are also academics, but, as you know, it is not 
commonplace for two tenure track positions to be available in the right fields and for both 
individuals to be qualified for those positions. Absent such ideal circumstances, we have found it 
very useful as a recruiting tool to be able to explore a range of other, non-tenure track 
professorialpositions, including the research professor positions. I see that you currently have the 
clinical professor and professor of practice titles, as we do, but these are targeted towards 
instructional faculty and hence would not be available in cases where the dual career partner’s 
strength and focus are in research. I think it crucial for Cornell to address this missing 
component so that it has the full range of titles in use by peer institutions and we can successfully 
recruit excellent two academic career couples for whom this sort of arrangement is optimal. 
 
The USC faculty senate has long been involved in the creation of these positions, and there is 
widespread — likely nearly unanimous — support for these faculty roles within our faculty 



ranks. In this way, USC resembles virtually all other top research-intensive universities of which 
I am aware. I hope that Cornell’s faculty will also decide that adopting this important track and 
system of titles for research faculty will support our shared ambition to continue to lead the 
world in consequential research and discoveries. Please feel free to share this note with the 
committee if you think it useful, and let me know if I can be of further help. 
 
 
Dean Lance Collins, College of Engineering 
1. The issues are along the lines of what you say.  One example includes all three points.  We 
hired a dual career spouse into the title Research Scientist.  She wrote proposals to the NIH that 
were rejected and some of the comments referred to her title as being non-standard.  The 
question they had was if she were so valuable to the institution why didn’t they give her a 
professorial title (like Research Professor)?   
 
2. The fact that other universities have these titles (and we don’t) is compelling to me.  It means 
(all things being equal) we are at a competitive disadvantage in approaching hiring opportunities 
and dual careers relative to our peers.  That should not be overlooked. 
 
3.  Another aspect of this is other universities are able to expand their research enterprise at a 
fixed cost through Research Professor.  Research activity factors into most rankings, again 
placing us at a competitive disadvantage. 
 
4.  What are the primary concerns?  To me, the main concern is that the administration could use 
these titles as inexpensive faculty to replace tenure track lines.  That, of course, would be 
extremely detrimental to Cornell and will not happen.  But to me the main way to alleviate that 
concern is to carefully define the position on research only (no teaching) so that there is a clear 
difference between a Research Professor and a Professor of equivalent rank. 
 
 
Dean Harry Katz, School of Industrial and Labor Relations 
I encountered several instances in my role as ILR Dean where the availability of a research 
professor title would have greatly aided our faculty recruitment efforts. I’ll cite the details of the 
most recent instance as it serves as a poignant illustration of what we face.. Last winter we were 
recruiting a tenured associate professor from LSE (Ginny Doellgast) whose husband (Ian Greer) 
is a highly regarded and prolific research professor at another British university.  Ginny and Ian 
did commit to coming to ILR as of July 2015 with Ian coming as an extension research associate. 
They almost decided not to come given that we could not offer what Ian and Ginny wanted, 
namely, a non-tenure track research professor title for Ian. While they are coming one factor that 
influenced their decision is the prospect that Cornell might introduce the research professor title. 
If Ian doesn’t eventually gain that title they may choose to leave Cornell.   
 
 
Dean Michael Kotlikoff, College of Veterinary Medicine 
I write to support the addition of Research Professor to our academic titles.  My experience, and 
that of the Chairs of our College, is that our current set of titles in the research arena constitute a 
subtle, but significant challenge to the recruitment and retention of the highest quality scientists 



devoted exclusively to research activities.  Individuals titled as Research Scientist, Principal 
Research Scientist, or Senior Research Associates are consistently subject to reviews of research 
proposals that are unfamiliar with these titles.  This includes not only proposals for Federal 
funding, but also those from foundations such as the American Cancer Society and the American 
Heart Association.  Despite extensive explanations of the titles and standard language indicating 
that they are equivalent to the Research Professor title at other institutions, reviewers are often 
suspicious of the actual responsibilities and university commitment to these titles.  In addition to 
challenges with reviewers on scientific panels, individual NIH Institutes have expressed concern 
about the title.  In one very recent example, efforts to secure the R00 phase of an NIH Mentored 
K award required multiple letters to the NICHD to provide assurances that the Research Scientist 
title was the equivalent to the Research Professor title in other universities and had similar 
impact.  The Institute was unfamiliar with this title and questioned why these individuals were 
not considered professorial faculty (to them a sign of lack of institutional commitment). 
 
Recent examples of recruiting challenges include two dual career recruitments in which the 
Research Scientist titles were greeted with similar skepticism by the recruited spouse.  While it is 
difficult to quantify the overall effect that this one issue has in a complex recruitment, and we are 
certainly successful with many, it is a constant factor in our recruitment discussions, usually with 
the recruited partner expressing uncertainty and concern relative to the impact on funding 
applications.  Despite the obvious outstanding overall environment for research at Cornell, the 
initial discussions with faculty surrounding Cornell's titling options and the reluctance of the 
institution to place "Professor" in the title of research faculty are subject to misinterpretation as 
evidence of a less than robust support for research and discovery by our administrative bodies. 
 At the least this colors our initial recruiting discussions and may provoke a less than favorable 
comparison with peer universities. 
 
I hope that these comments from the perspective of the College of Veterinary Medicine are 
helpful in your discussions with the AFPS.   
 
 
Dean Alan Mathios, College of Human Ecology 
I met with each of the Chairs and they consulted with their groups – we are all in favor of this. 
 
 
Eric Alani, Chair, Department of Molecular Biology & Genetics, CALS & A&S 
I discussed the proposed title change information at today's MBG Faculty meeting.  We only 
focused on the proposed new titles for Senior Scientist, Principal Research Scientist, and 
Research Scientist (change to Research Professor (assistant, associate, full)).  The clinical titles 
are not relevant to us and were not discussed. 
 
I then took a vote of the 30 faculty members in attendance.  27 faculty expressed high 
enthusiasm for the proposal and  3 expressed medium enthusiasm.  The most pressing issue is 
that our faculty thought that it was very difficult for Research Scientists at Cornell to be 
recognized by funding agencies as being independent.   We were in strong favor of the proposal 
because we felt that it would make it easier for individuals in this category to be considered for 
independent research funding.  We also discussed the concern of "diluting what is a professor" 



but felt that the funding issue was more pressing. 
 
Richard Allmendinger, Chair, Department of Earth & Atmospheric Sciences, CoE 
It is my belief that the Department of Earth and Atmospheric Sciences would strongly support a 
proposal to establish a Research Professor title. While we would not use the title very frequently, 
I know of one prior and one current dual career situation where the title might make/have made 
some difference. In the prior situation, the couple (a faculty member in a different department, 
research associate in our department) eventually left the university and went elsewhere. There is 
some danger that this could happen with the current case as well. 
 
Avery August, Chair, Microbiology and Immunology, College of Vet. Med. 
While we have not had to recruit in the dual career mode as of yet in our department, I can attest 
to the problems that others have had in trying to recruit a spouse who is also an academic into 
our current research titles.  What we have dealt with are funding agencies, particularly reviewers 
for the NIH, being quite confused with regards to our titles.  At peer institutions, the titles used at 
Cornell usually refer to senior post-doctoral fellows and so we always have to write explanatory 
letters as to why our research track faculty have the same titles.  If they had a Research professor 
title, this would be self explanatory and not put those individuals at a disadvantage in funding 
their research programs. 
 
Chris Barrett, Director, Dyson School of Applied Economics & Management, CALS 
Thank you for inviting feedback on this possibility.  I have conferred with the Dyson School 
program leaders and their message is very clear: the Research Professor title – presumably 
including Research Assistant/Associate Professor variants – could be very beneficial. We 
routinely recruit Research Associates and in some cases could retain them more easily – or 
recruit higher quality research staff/faculty – with the option to use the more commonplace title. 
In our fields, Senior Scientist or Research Scientist would be quite unconventional. The Research 
Professor title seems a natural, and from the Dyson School’s perspective highly desirable, 
complement to the more teaching-oriented Professor of Practice title.   
 
Mark Campbell, Program Director, School of Mechanical & Aerospace Engineering, CoE 
Your reasoning for the title seems sound to me. I have a dual career person coming this summer 
(Doug MacMartin), and he is currently a Research Professor at Caltech.  So, I had to work with 
him to explain our titles.  Was not a show stopper, but I can see how it would be problematic.  
But, since we (CoE) are now in the process of approving the Professor of Practice title, I am 
getting a lot of questions. Many of our current Senior Lecturers want to know the difference 
between them and the PP. Is there now a hierarchy? etc. I/we are managing this, and can try to 
point to industry experience as the differentiator.  
 
However, this brings me to the Research Professor title. What is the key differentiator between a 
Senior Research Associate and a Research Professor? Both are research based, both will apply 
and manage grants, etc. It would help to have a clear differentiator here to go along with your 
reasoning below.  
 
Kevin Hallock, Chair, Economics, A&S and ILR 
I have asked a few folks in the department about this, but I was not able to attend our faculty 



meeting Friday (due to the Dean search) and have not discussed it broadly with the faculty in 
economics.  My view is that this is not a major issue for economics.  At the same time, I can 
think of circumstances where it may prove useful (e.g. extension associates who may have 
significant research records but are largely grant supported and not teaching).  Like the Professor 
of Practice title, I don’t think Economics would be a large consumer but I can imagine 
circumstances where it may be helpful.  That said, I have not yet confronted a situation where we 
lost someone (or a couple) as a result of not having such titles.   
 
Marvin Pritts, Section Chair, Horticulture, School of Integrative Plant Science, CALS 
We almost lost an outstanding female faculty person because her spouse, with a Ph.D., could 
only get a title of senior research associate in another department (since they didn’t have a 
professorial line available). He loves his work and is getting great publicity for it, but our faculty 
member keeps reminding us that she is not happy with her husband’s “title” and will continue to 
look for another opportunity where they both can be “professors.”  
 
Patrick Stover, Director, Division of Nutritional Sciences, College of Human Ecology 
The faculty of the Division of Nutritional Sciences have discussed these titles on several 
occasions and there is a strong consensus of opinion.  The faculty support these titles, including 
the Research Professor Title, with the caveat that these positions don’t replace and/or erode 
tenured/tenure-track functions and positions and related functions thereof.  Faculty holing these 
titles should be value added to a program. 
 
As one of the largest undergraduate and graduate programs on campus (The Division of 
Nutritional Sciences), we recognize that we and others have a urgent needs for these titles.  The 
need is driven by placements for dual-career couples where two tenure-track positions cannot be 
secured, and for the growing need and demand for expanding our post-baccalaureate programs 
and masters programs, both to meet training needs and to generate income. 
 
The University developed the “Research Scientist” titles in part to address the recruitment needs  
for dual-career couples.  Most holding these titles have 95-100% research appointments and are  
expected to raise their salary from extramural grants and contracts.  Faculty holding these titles 
believe the lack of a “Professorial” title creates a disadvantage for them with granting agencies, 
especially considering that many of our ivy+ peers have “soft-money” professorial research 
titles.  This is also my experience serving on NIH study sections; panels question the institutional 
support for faculty with nonprofessional titles.   
 
We have recruited other non-tenure track faculty to teach in our post-baccalaureate programs and 
masters programs.  These faculty are medical doctors (MD) and/or Registered Dietitians 
(PhD/RD) who teach and mentor students in content areas that are related to nutrition “practice”; 
these areas of expertise are inconsistent with expectations of tenured faculty members. The PoP 
and Clinical Professor titles are a natural fit for these faculty.  However, increasing we are 
finding that these faculty want to be involved in research at some level, including writing grants 
and being involved in graduate training with an effort level of about 25%.  They view research as 
an opportunity to enhance their teaching, and integrate better with the tenured faculty.  However, 
these the titles are not consistent with research effort, and may not be eligible to be full 
membership in the graduate school.  Therefore, DNS would welcome the Research Professor 



Title and hope to appoint faculty with split PoP/Research Professor appointments.  Ideally, it 
would be desirable to have a single non tenure-track professorial title that combined PoP and 
Research Professor effort and finctions.   
 
Peter Trowbridge, Chair, Department of Landscape Architecture, CALS 
Our department was an advocate for the Professor of Practice title, as you might imagine. While 
I would not see the Professor of Research relating to Landscape Architecture, I think it is a title 
that faculty would support in our College. The “acceptance” of the Professor of Research 
would/should follow the same criteria as the Clinical and Practice titles and should be allowed to 
be attributed both for new and existing positions (retroactively). I do not agree with some of the 
arguments I have heard about eroding the more traditional professorial titles, especially if the 
total number of positions with title attributions are limited, as discussed.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


